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By SARAH JONES

Even though marriage and commitment customs are facing disruption, consumers are still turning to diamonds to
commemorate their love, pointing to the potential for jewelry marketers to modernize their advertising efforts to
appeal to a broader range of romantic experiences.

According to a new report from De Beers Group, global demand for polished diamond jewelry grew 2 percent last
year to $76 billion, with more than half of sales attributed to gifts given to significant others. In addition to receiving
jewelry, women are increasingly the purchasers of engagement rings, and are often spending more than men.

"Millennials are the biggest diamond buying cohort in the global diamond jewelry market and continue to express
high levels of desire for diamonds to mark the key moments and emotions in their lives, even if those moments and
emotions may be celebrated in a wider range of ways and not always in line with the traditions adopted by their
parents and grandparents," said David Johnson, head of strategic communications at De Beers Group. "On average,
millennials also spend more on engagement rings than the average for the market as a whole, highlighting their
desire for diamonds as symbols of their love.

"The millennial generation's desire for diamonds, coupled with the growing purchasing power of women in the
global economy and the increasing number of middle class households around the world indicates a bright outlook
for diamond demand," he said.

Diamond demand
The U.S. represents about half of all diamond jewelry sales, with China the second largest market at 14 percent. Both
of these countries saw demand rise 5 percent, ahead of the global average.

In the U.S., China and Japan, jewelry purchased for engagements and weddings still represents a significant quarter
share of the diamond market, with 72 percent of U.S. brides still acquiring an engagement ring. However, sales of
gifts given before or during marriage, such as commemorating anniversaries, have surpassed those of bridal

https://www.luxurydaily.com/category/sectors/jewelry/
https://www.luxurydaily.com/broadening-definitions-of-love-commitment-present-growing-opportunities-for-diamonds/
https://www.luxurydaily.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/Forevermark-I-Take-You-465.jpg
file:///author/sarah-jones
https://pubads.g.doubleclick.net/gampad/jump?iu=/60923973/mid-article-micro-bar&sz=234x60&c=85099116&tile=1
https://www.debeersgroup.com/


diamond jewelry and represent 36 percent of the total market.

Married men also spend twice as much on diamond gifts than their non-married counterparts.

The broadening of commitment beyond traditional marriage also represents an opportunity for the diamond jewelry
category.

About 10 percent of diamond jewelry sales are attributed to cohabitating couples, as they mark their love their own
way. Cohabitation outside of marriage grew by 29 percent between 2007 and 2016.

Almost three-quarters of same-sex couples see diamonds as an important in celebrating life events. These couples
tend to have higher average incomes than their heterosexual counterparts, and they show a high preference for
branded jewelry and pieces that do not seem too traditional.

Some jewelry marketers including Tiffany have taken this to mind with campaigns featuring same-sex couples (see
story).

T iffany campaign. Image credit: T iffany & Co.

Traditional gender roles are also changing, opening up possibilities for modernized marketing.

Since 2013, self purchasing among female consumers under the age of 35 has grown from 21 percent to 30 percent.
As part of this shift, women are buying their own engagement rings at a higher rate.

Between 2013 and 2017, the number of bridges contributing to or paying for their own rings doubled to 14 percent. At
the same time, the average carat size grew from 1.0 carats to 1.3 carats.

With women's purchasing power growing, brides who report buying their own rings spent more than men buying for
their fiances.

"This trend is influenced by the increased purchasing power of women, as well as evolutions in relationship roles
and the marriage tradition," Mr. Johnson said. "Over a quarter of U.S. households already have women as the main
financial provider and this share is continuing to grow. As such, more women are financing jewelry purchases of all
types.

"Meanwhile, relationships have become a much more equal partnership than in the past," he said. "Previously it was
more common for men to be financial decision makers, but modern relationships are much more balanced.

"In addition, traditions around engagement and marriage are evolving, with engagement rings less likely to be
purchased in advance of a surprise proposal, and more women are getting involved in the process of choosing their
own engagement ring. Together, these factors are leading to more women buying their own engagement rings."
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Women are often involved in picking out and paying for their own engagement rings. Image credit: Chaumet

In recent years, the amount spent on an engagement ring has fallen slightly, as millennial couples look to spend
more on the experience of their wedding.

The way that couples buy commitment jewelry is also digitizing, with 22 percent of sales happening via ecommerce
as of 2017, compared to just 17 percent in 2013.

Symbolism shift
Eighty-six percent of U.S. women see diamonds as something that will last forever. An engagement ring or wedding
band with diamonds is therefore more about the symbolism of the relationship's endurance as couples enter into a
relationship with a realistic view on love.

De Beers Group's Forevermark recently extended beyond its role as a diamond purveyor with a new branded bridal
jewelry collection and coordinating campaign.

Forevermark has typically worked with partners to produce collections with its stones, but the miner is turning
jewelry maker with a series of engagement rings and wedding bands that were fully developed by the brand. To
introduce Forevermark's first foray as a jeweler, the company is launching a campaign centered on moments of
realistic love, focusing on the symbolic meaning that bridal rings hold for couples (see story).

Forevermark's I Take You Until Forever campaign

"For young couples in the U.S. today, marriage is still a highly relevant and aspirational ritual," Mr. Johnson said.
"However, its  meaning is shifting. Societal norms have evolved, and marriage is now a choice rather than the
necessity it was for previous generations.

"Where previously marriage was a symbol of new beginnings,' it is  now a more rational decision taken along a
journey which is well under way," he said. "As a result, the moment of proposal is no longer the grand gesture of
commitment at the beginning of a life together.

"Additionally, couples getting married tend not to race into a lifelong commitment. Instead, there is a desire to
embark on marriage only after the couple has already shared many experiences together and really believe the
relationship will last. They are conscious that the future is likely to hold highs and lows. They recognize that forever'
does not just happen' and that it is  forged by ongoing moments of active commitment. They approach their marriage
determined to embrace this challenge."

Another key trend in commitment jewelry is individuality. Consumers are also turning to luxury and designer
brands, with these labels accounting for 41 percent of engagement ring sales in 2017, compared to just 29 percent in
2013.
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Tiffany & Co. and Chaumet are among the jewelers who promote wedding bands and engagement rings, looking to
be part of consumers' plans as they prepare to tie the knot.

Reflecting the luxury business' focus on bespoke creations, jewelers are promoting their personalization
experiences, hoping to win customers seeking the unique (see story).

"The key is to be inclusive with marketing and recognize that there is now a wider range of consumers looking to
buy diamonds as a symbol of their love," Mr. Johnson said.

"One aspect of this is to ensure that marketing of engagement and commitment jewelry is not simply targeted at men
in a stereotypical fashion," he said. "Advertising for engagement rings needs to appeal to women as much as it does
to men, and it should be representative of the variety of roles people play in modern society.

"There should also be recognition that the process of buying an engagement ring is now more likely to be a
collaborative process involving both partners in the relationship, especially as engagement periods are now so
much longer than in previous decades. With women playing a greater role in the engagement ring acquisition
process, modern consumers are also more likely to want individual designs or customized products that reflect
their own unique love story."
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